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From the editor: ZL2AIM Ian #9683 
 
In my early days of CW operating (year 2000 as ZS5IAN) at about 8 wpm and 
very shy to get on air, I had the help of two blind CW operators. 
One was Mossie ZS4XJ an ex naval operator who lived in Wepener on the other 
side of Lesotho so our signals had to get over the Lesotho mountains. We would 
have long ragchews at about 8 wpm which must have bored him to tears, but 
he did it I guess, to encourage a newbie CW operator. 
 The other blind operator ZS5UR Bert lived about 30 kms from my QTH in South 

Africa. He used to have a twice daily sked with other retired Post Office and military operators.  They 
would send at 25 wpm plus speed which was too fast for me. However, he was quite happy to 
ragchew with me provided I showed that I was prepared to up my reading speed a bit. To this end, 
once he could see I was coping with a slightly faster speed, he would then speed up a bit more. Over 
many months, he got me to increase my rx skills. He used a separate transmitter and receiver. Lo 
betide if anyone got into his shack (his bedroom) and touched any dial on his set up! 
Without their help, I would not have been able to enjoy CW as much as I do now. 
 
Fists would like to thank the following members for their generous donations included with their 

subscriptions;  ZL2AMM #9023, ZL2APV #14172, ZL1DCO #14188  ZL3GIL #14102 

Silent Key.  Graham G3ZOD sent us the following link re Jakey G3JKY / ZL2JKY #6462. 

http://rsgb.org/main/blog/news/silent-keys/2016/03/24/arthur-j-gould-g3jky-25th-february-2016/ 

__________________________________________________________________________________ 

Important Notice for all members; 
In order to try and streamline our membership subscriptions, the committee has decided that we 
would include a notice in our monthly newsletters of callsigns that are coming up for renewal in the 
following month. This will save us a lot of time in admin (don’t forget we are all volunteers!) and it 
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was also brought to my attention that the cost of postage both in Australia and New Zealand has 
risen considerably.  In New Zealand the new cost of a local postage stamp will rise to $1 on 1st July. 
Hence snail post is getting prohibitive. 
We therefore ask that you keep an eye out for your callsign in the subs section and treat that as your 
reminder for you to pay your subs.  Our website  http://www.fistsdownunder.org/joinus.htm has all 
the details for making payments. 
The committee would like to thank you for your understanding in this matter. 

List of members whose subs become due in April and May 2016; 

VK2BTJ    VK2ER      VK2LX   VK3OZ    VK4XY    VK5RZ    VK7JB    ZL1BWG    ZL1CV    ZL2CVW    ZL2JU    
VK3BAA   VK2KJJ/OZ6YJ    VK3FPL   VK3KIH    VK3TB    ZL1BVB 

  

 
This month we start off with an article from a lady – after all, it has always been Ladies First in my 
book. In the middle of February I was calling CQ CQ on 14.020 and a very recognisable callsign came 
back to me. VK4EI. We both share having been brought up and educated in the Republic of Ireland 
(The land of saints and scholars) just in case you didn’t know.....  We had a ragchew and she told me 
that she was just returning from a trip to Ireland to visit her dad and was operating from a friends 
shack. Some days later I dropped her a email asking if she had anything to contribute to our Fists 
Newsletter.  Practically by return of post she sent me the following.  You may remember that she has 
a key that is pink (a previous article) and her mug shot shows her Pink Heil Headset. (Sorry Lyn, I had 

to cut out the pink tee shirt to get your mug shot.) 

 EJM BACK ON THE AIR... 

My name is Lyn, and I have several callsigns, VK4SWE for my rare-ish IOTA 
home QTH; VK4EI for my Irish origins and CW operations! And a couple of 
years ago I took up the callsign VK4EJM.  
The reason for that is because EJM was the callsign of Malin Head Wireless 
Station in Ireland, where I was born. My father, Maurice Doyle, was a Radio 

Operator (including OIC) there after many 
years working as a Radio Officer at sea. 
First opened in 1902 by the Marconi Marine 
company on behalf of Lloyds, with the callsign 
MH, the Station was originally situated at the 
old Lloyd's Signal Tower, which was built in 
1805, right on the most northerly tip of 
Ireland, known as "Banba's Crown".  
The Station was moved to its present site a 
few miles inland and the callsign was changed 

http://www.fistsdownunder.org/joinus.htm
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to GMH in 1913. After the Irish Free State left the Commonwealth and became a Republic, the call 
sign was changed again in 1951 to EJM. 
 
Being ideally situated to monitor traffic throughout the NW Atlantic, EJM relayed weather reports 
and ship-to-shore messages, and also participated in SOS and SAR operations. 

  
On the 31st of December 1988, the final morse 
transmission was made on 500kHz and EJM went off 
the air on that frequency. The callsign was used again 
on 31st January 1997 when the station took part in the 
historic closedown of the UK's 500kHz service and on 
1st February 1999 when morse code ceased to be part 
of the international distress system for shipping. 
In 2000 the station became an important part of the 
new Irish Coast Guard service. This added responsibility 
for co-ordinating Search and Rescue operations from 

inshore waterways and mountains as well as offshore/maritime rescues. Malin Head was back on 
the map as a critical monitor of the airwaves and co-ordinator of rescues. 
But the old callsign EJM was being lost in the modernisation of VHF, SSB and email transmissions... 
How to get EJM back on the air?  
One of the retired ROs was Finbar O'Connor EI0CF who continued his interest in radio after 
retirement through his Amateur (Ham) Radio. He has contributed much over the years to preserving 
the history of EJM. He suggested I try for an Irish callsign as I made regular visits back to my father at 
Malin Head, with "The Station" clearly visible from the living room window... 
But correspondence with the relevant authorities showed that there were no "vanity calls" available 
in Ireland and one had to have a genuine residential address, spending several months in the 
country.  
All seemed lost until my husband suggested "if you had EJM as an Australian callsign, couldn't you 
use it portable when in Ireland?" 
Yes! I had been using my EI call and a bit of fun when signing EI/VK4EI!   
But it was some time before my ham buddy Col VK4CC emailed me to say VK4EJM was available, and 
always a sad time as we know it means someone SK has given up the call...  
But it is always good to give a callsign new life and all the more so given the circumstances, which I 
explained to the WIA and was granted the callsign in 2014. 
Last month, I made a trip back to Ireland to visit my father, now aged 90 and in long term hospital 
care. He and Finbar both got a kick out of hearing that EJM was back on the books. 

 
And we did indeed get "EJM back on the air" in 
more ways than one... First, when, during a 
Reminiscence Session at the Community Hospital 
where my father now resides, he suddenly 
started tapping on the back of my hand. Initially I 
thought it was impatience but was stunned to 
suddenly "hear" him pressing out words: "She 
has a very strong accent..." - I tapped back "OK" 
and saw his shoulders rise and fall in humour at 
my response. The staff threw us narrow-eyed 
looks, but could not complain, as we were not 
talking or disrupting the session! It was hilarious! 

We continued this "private conversation" with nobody in the room aware that it was going on! 
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Later, I did explain, and staff were delighted to know that a dual-interaction conversation was taking 
place as it was a good indicator for mental health. So it just goes to show that there is more to morse 
code than meets the eye. On top of that, ham buddy Col VK4CC sent through a recording via mobile 
phone, of a greeting in morse to my father. I replayed it on my phone and my father copied 90% of 
the message sent! After 50+ years out of the business? Awesome! 

 
Meanwhile, back in the shack, fellow ham 
Tommy EI2HXB, who lives just a mile up the 
road from "The Station" and is the most 
Northerly Amateur Radio Station in Ireland, let 
me borrow his shack to put out a few calls, and 
suddenly I was talking on 40m with Bob GB2LBL 
(home call M0BZZ) on the LightShip 'Planet', 
the last manned lightship on the Mersey Bar 
and the English Channel - now a Museum Ship, 
Cafe and Beacon to tourists to Liverpool. I also 
spoke with his friend Paul G0BZY who hails 
from Newcastle. EJM was well and truly "back 

on the air". 
Tommy and the guys at EI0CAR often organise portable operations at The Tower, which is the 
original site of EJM. My VK Ham buddy Col and I are now members of the Club so hopefully next trip 
we can organise even more QSOs on more bands and maybe even a portable operation with EI0CAR 
- the most northerly ham radio club in Ireland! - who are well known for their successful portable 
ops. How cool would it be to get EJM back on the air from The Tower, at Banba's Crown, where it all 
began... 
 
(Addendum from Ed. 
I have had a problem with putting captions to photographs so let me do it the simple (Irish) way. The 
first Photo is of Lyn Doyle with her dad Maurice Doyle. Next is the Tower at Banbas Crown. Then 
comes the EJM station as it stands today. Then VK4EI at VK4EJM. Lastly is a picture of Tommy EI2HXB 
with Peter EI4JR at the Tower.) Lyn, we would love to have another article from you. Pretty please.... 
__________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

The old piece of wood    ZL1CV #9633 

One day I was given an old piece of wood. It was about 18 inches long, 6 
inches wide, and some ¾ of an inch thick. Attached to the old piece of wood 
was a Morse key and on the wood was some writing which stated :- 
(Late ZL1OW) 
AC2 Jack Burrows 
NZ 4213201 
R40 
“Wigram” (Morse) Key  Used at “Pandora” Radar Station Far North NZ. 

 
As I understand, the ‘Wigram’ keys were 
hand made by RNZAF personnel at 
Wigram Air force base during WWII. The 
key is very well made but it has 
obviously been stored in less than 
perfect conditions, perhaps under a 
house or damp garage because the steel 
work has that ‘slowly rusting’ look. A 
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half-hearted effort has been made to clean it up a bit. The action is nice and crisp, rather like an 
Elliott and as time allows I intend to restore and use it. 
‘Pandora’ was one of several radar stations around NZ during WWII. It was situated 1000ft above sea 
level near Tohureo Point at Spirits Bay and was known as ‘Unit 6’. To reach the site during WWII was 
a long and arduous journey including going north via ninety mile beach. NZ  radar stations detected 
little in the way of enemy action during the war but on several occasions they were instrumental in 
detecting allied aircraft returning from the Pacific which were well off course and were able to put 
them back on track. Some I believe would have missed NZ altogether with resulting loss of crew and 
aircraft.   

 
If this key could speak I wonder what stories it could tell?  
__________________________________________________________________________________ 
The following was sent to me by Dave ZL2WT #9067 
 
I’ve been having nostalgic thoughts about test messages. 
In the late 1960’s, I was serving with the British Royal Fleet Auxiliary.  We were sent a stern signal by 
the Ministry of Defence to tidy up all test messages, as informal test messages could be security flaw 
and give information on which operator was on which ship.  The signal said that the only acceptable 
‘long' test message was to be “The quick brown fox jumps over the lazy dog”.  Such adaption’s as "... 
jumped over the lazy dogs back” and similar were not to be used.  Furthermore, the use of the test 
messages  “Of all the fishes in the sea the mermaid is the one for me” and “Of all the fishes in the 
oggin the mermaid is the best for snogging” were to cease immediately. 
Other test messages that I remember were “best bent wire” and the American version “bens best 
bent wire” - which are very rhythmic.  “Now is the time for all good men to come to the aid of the 
party” and “She walked down the road basking in her shop window reflections” were also used.  The 
favourite of one Senior Radio Officer was “Mirror mirror on the wall who is the fairest of them all? - 
You kind sir without a doubt - Thank you mirror - Roger - Out ”. 
Then there were the short test messages - VVV VVV VVV, TEST, etc.  The word PARIS repeated over 
and over again was used for timing - if the word was sent 10 times in 30 seconds, then the 
transmission speed was exactly 20wpm. 
What other test messages do Fist members use or remember using? 
73 
David. 
ZL2WT 

Have a look at this video clip Chris VK1CT made of his new mini Russian key: 

 https://youtu.be/SYO2kY4ujcw   (It is I think the same make of key as your editor got recently and 

https://youtu.be/SYO2kY4ujcw
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indeed it is very small.  I attach a photograph of my one to show you its tiny size compared to a 

matchbox and a Jardillier key.) 

 

Just a reminder that Chris VK1CT runs a CW net  
Details: 
Tuesdays 8pm AEST (1000z) 7.028MHz.   In fact Chris says please note change of freq 

for autumn - winter: 3.528MHz.  

 
 

 

( As the key is so small, I had to stick it on to a board with double sided 

tape to keep it from moving about.  ς Ed) 

 
 
 

 
 
 

Cherry Blossom time in Japan at the home of JE1CLH Mack #9012. This picture came via Ralph 
#1073.  
__________________________________________________________________________________ 
Please remember that we are always looking out for material for our newsletter. Ralph ZL2AOH is 
proud of the fact that FDU has published 11 newsletters each year.  I think we are the only Fists Club 
to do so.  Therefore PLEASE give some thought to writing something for FDU and you can send it to 
me at Fists.fdu@xtra.co.nz     Thanks in advance! 
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